SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Sandy Town Council


Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee


All Members of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee

There will be a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee to be held on Monday 8th January 2007 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

3rd January 2007









T N Stewart











Clerk to the Council

AGENDA

1.  Apologies
2.  To Receive Statutory Declarations of Interests from Members



(a) Prejudicial interests.

(b)  Personal interests.
3.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council

(7.35pm)
(Any plans received for comment by Sandy Town Council will be on display in the Committee Room from 7.15 p.m. onwards and Members are requested to view these prior to this item).
(See List Attached)
4.  Minutes










(7.45pm)

To sign the Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 13th November 2006 and as approved/amended and adopted by Council Meeting held on Monday 4th December 2006.  

(Previously circulated)
5.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Notifications from Mid Bedfordshire District Council











(7.46pm)
6.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Decisions





(7.47pm)
7.  Verbal report from any local member who attended Development Control Committee on any matters affecting Sandy








(7.50pm)
8.  Sunderland Road Playing Field – Maintenance Issues



(7.55pm)
The decision of the Football Foundation has now been received and the Grant awarded does not include the drainage scheme.  A demonstration of tractor and slitter not yet been possible because of the very wet conditions on the field!  A demonstration will be arranged as soon as possible and the ground is a little firmer.
9.  Removal of Graffitti from Private Property





(8.00pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
10.  Sandy Cemetery Regulations – Use of Wooden Crosses



(8.15pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
11.  Sandy Car Park









(8.30pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
12.  Trafalgar Trees









(8.45pm)

To receive a verbal report from the Chairman.

13.  Press Release









(9.00pm)
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	11.12.06

115/06


	06/02004/FULL

Azure Property LLP

c/o Rapleys LLP

6th Floor Pall Mall Court

61-67 King Street

Manchester

M2 4PD
	Full application for the erection of a replacement petrol filling station consisting of a new forecourt (including pump islands, canopy and tank farm), sales building/forecourt shop (Class A1), storage compound, ATM, Car parking, landscaping and associated works following demolition of all existing structures.  Modification of existing crossover to the north-west and closure of existing entrance from A1 at Texaco Garage, Great North Road, Sandy, Beds.

	
	P P & O S

8.1.07
	

	18.12.06

116/06


	06/02049/TD

T-Mobile

c/o Compro

Unit 4

Wentworth Business Park

Maple Court

Tankersley

S75 3DP
	Application for Telecommunications Determination (Masts): Installation of 1 no 12.5 metre high monopole mast with 6 no antennae, radio equipment and ancillary development at 1a Stockton End, Sandy, Beds.


	
	P P & O S

8.1.07
	

	20.12.06

117/06


	06/02032/FULL

Greene King plc

Westgate Brewery 

Bury St Edmunds

Suffolk

IP33 1QT
	Full application for the conversion and extension of public house to form 1 no dwelling with detached double garage and erection of 4 no terraced 3 bed cottages with parking and landscaping at The Rose & Crown, 14 London Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 10, & 12 London Road and 5 Church Path, Sandy notified

	
	P P & O S

8.1.07
	

	2.1.07

118/06


	06/02074/ADV

Lloyds TSB

Property Management

Canons House

PO Box 112

BRISTOL

BS99 7LB
	Advertisement application for an externally illuminated fascia sign and illuminated projecting sign to front elevation at 24 Market Square, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 23 and 26 Market Square, Sandy notified
	
	P P & O S

8.1.07
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –8.1.07
9.  Removal of Graffitti from Private Property 
The Clerk was requested to prepare a further report concerning the removal of graffitti from private property and the schemes currently operated by Royal Leamington Spa Town Council (referred to in the NALC Conference Delegates Report) and Biggleswade Town Council, to deal with this problem in their own communities.
Royal Leamington Spa

The scheme at Royal Leamington Spa is very much police driven and managed.  The Police have undertaken the basic training in the use of the equipment and they then train the voluntary groups who wish to use the equipment as well as supervising any work while it is ongoing.
The Police also contact the owners/utilities of any property where graffiti removal is required to obtain signature of the disclaimer and indemnity form.
The actual machine (cost £5,000.00) was purchased by Warwick District Council but is loaned to the three Town Councils in the District.
The Town Councils provide all of the consumables required.  The actual work is undertaken by volunteer community groups but who have to have undergone the necessary training to enable them to use the machine.

Health and Safety equipment, gloves, helmets, waterproofs, boots etc are all also provided by the Town Councils.  If there is graffiti requiring removal the Community Group contacts the Town Council to book the use of the machine and to ensure that sufficient consumables are available.

They then contact the Police to ensure that an officer is available to supervise and that the various required forms have been supplied.  On the appointed day the Group is required to collect the machine, equipment and safety gear from the Town Council returning it again at the end of the day.  This requires the use of a motor vehicle with a tow bar.

Insurance of volunteers is provided by the Town Councils.  Insurance of the equipment is provided by the District Council.  It is impossible to quote at this time for the consumables required but these can be expensive.  Five full sets of safety clothing would cost around £750.00.  It is very clear that the involvement of the Police in this scheme is very considerable even to the monitoring and collection of the multiple forms that are used.  It is hard to imagine that the same level of support could be forthcoming from Biggleswade Police.

The only involvement of Royal Leamington Town Council is in the booking of the machine, the supply of the consumables, clothing etc and the retention of the completed forms.

It is understood that the number of volunteers who once were willing to undertake this work at Leamington is on the decline and that the machine has actually been loaned only five times during the current year.

9.  Removal of Graffitti from Private Property (Contd)

Biggleswade

The Biggleswade scheme is totally different and there really is no comparison.
Biggleswade Town Council has a contract with the company providing graffiti removal services to Mid Bedfordshire District Council.  This is the same company that quoted for Sandy Town Council in an earlier report.

The contract is subsidised by the Town Council but the owner of the property seeking removal of graffiti is still required to pay.  The service is not free.  Anyone wishing graffiti to be removed contacts the Town Council and a list is built up until there is sufficient work for the contractor for a day or at minimum half a day.
The person that requires the graffitti removal is then advised to contact the company to give a rough outline of the area and the surface that requires treatment for a quote.  Any indemnity or insurance becomes a matter between the customer and the client.  The Town Council simply acts as a broker in providing the various contact details and making its subsidy to the cost of the work.
As at Leamington removal is not instantaneous and graffiti has to remain until the property owner requests its removal and accepts the cost, or in the case of Leamington a qualified community group comes forward who is willing to undertake the work.

At a recent meeting of the Community Liaison Forum members of that Group considered the possibility of a graffiti wall being provided somewhere in the town and also the possibility of an “art class” being provided in an effort to convince young people that some graffiti can be considered to be constructive and in the right place even artistic.

However no final decisions were made regarding these matters.  It was accepted that they would not assist with the removal of graffiti but thought that they might encourage young people to adopt a more responsible attitude towards leaving graffiti at other locations in the town. 

A recent survey undertaken by the PCSO’s has indicated that no new graffiti has appeared since they took up office i.e. in the last five months and so the problem is perhaps not as serious as the initial perceptions indicated.

Supporting or Supplementary



-  None
Information Attached




   (But a full handbook for the








    Leamington Spa Scheme is








    held at these offices.)
Action Required





    Committee is requested to








    instruct as to any further








    action that is to be taken in








    respect of this matter.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

3rd January 2007
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –8.1.07
10.  Sandy Cemetery Regulations – Use of Wooden Crosses
In July 2003 a young person who had been tragically killed in an accident on the A1 was interred in the Sandy Cemetery.

At that time the Sandy Cemetery Regulations permitted the placement of a temporary marker (a wooden cross) for 12 months in the expectation that a permanent memorial stone would be ordered and placed within, or soon after, that time.
The father of the deceased contacted the Town Council in September 2004 to ask that permission be given for the wooden cross to remain in place for a further period.

As a result of this request the Planning Parks and Open Spaces Committee at its Meeting on 6th September 2004 reviewed the Sandy Cemetery Regulations and these were changed to permit the use of wooden crosses for 24 months, rather than 12.
In the case referred to above the 24 month period has now also expired and although permission has been given for a permanent memorial stone which complies with the Regulations, this has still not been fitted.

The father of the deceased having received a polite reminder letter pointing out that the extended period has now also elapsed, has sent a further letter requesting that no further action be taken and that the wooden cross be permitted to remain, until the family are ready to place the permanent stone.

Supporting or Supplementary



-  (a) Copy of letter from Council
Information Attached




    drawing attention to the conclusion








    of the 24 month period permitted in








    the Sandy Cemetery Regulations.








    (b) Copy of reply from resident.
Action Required





    Committee is requested to instruct








    as to any further action that is to be
    taken in respect of this matter.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

3rd January 2007
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –8.1.07
11.  Sandy Car Park

Members will be aware that the Sandy Car Park and the land on which it stands are in the ownership of Sandy Town Council.

There are Regulations covering the use and good management of the Car Park but these have only rarely had to be used and in fact no enforcement arrangements currently exist.
The community of Sandy is obviously thriving as there are now major daily problems in respect of over use of the car park.
It would be very worrying if this was regularly empty but in fact it is now regularly full to overflowing with cars also being parked in unmarked and often dangerous positions.

The situation has now become a very real health and safety risk and with the current unmanaged position an accident is inevitable.
It appears that conversion to either limited stay parking or pay and display now has to happen sooner than Members had hoped and despite the numerous objections that will be received from the Chamber of Trade, local businesses etc.  There now appear to be two major employers whose employees use the car park on a regular daily basis and informal checks completed suggest that these could in total be accounting for around 40 spaces per day.
In addition and for some unknown reason the long term parking by commuters appears to have increased to up to 20 places per day.  Both these figures can be verified by others.
If one adds to that the number of cars using the car park and belonging to the staff of the smaller employers i.e. banks, building societies, shops, dentists etc maybe only 2 or 3 cars per establishment but with 20 establishments you have full occupancy of the car park for the whole day without any short term visitors or shoppers.
The problem has definitely become more serious over the past six months.

Enforcement of the existing Regulations does not appear to be an answer in itself in that this would cost the Council to employ an enforcement attendant with no resulting income and the appointed person would really need to be on duty for the whole of the day.
Pay and Display without a time limit may be an option.  A ticket from a machine on payment of the respective fee but enforcement may still be necessary.

Pay and Display with a time limit (say 2 hours) appears to be the easiest option.  Payment on entry for a chosen period but enforcement will again be essential to prevent overstays.
Payment on leaving may be another alternative with an agreed charge per hour and the machine only allowing exit on payment of the appropriate fee.
11.  Sandy Car Park (Contd)

All of these options will require considerable investment in hardware, machinery and stationery plus labour for enforcement of the time limits.  However the Council would receive some return on its investment from fees, and all users would be treated fairly with those staying longer paying more.
Charges would need to be considered very carefully so as to not deter short term visitors, shoppers etc.  50p per hour sounds reasonable and that would cost the full day parkers a minimum of £3.00 per day.

Special consideration would also have to be given to those people who have authorised legal access across the Car Park to their garages and back gardens, as well as to the shops wanting to receive deliveries also to access by elected Members and possibly users of the Council Chamber.
There are companies who specialize in managing this type of situation and they operate various schemes for example, they provide the equipment and the labour but retaining the income, some joint funding arrangement or the Council providing the equipment etc with the company simply being contracted to run the service.
When this matter was last considered by Council some three years ago Members agreed that they did not wish to proceed in this direction because of the adverse reaction of local businesses and residents.  However the matter has now become a much more serious safety issue and all attempts to secure the voluntary co-operation of employers by polite informative letters have clearly failed.
Supporting or Supplementary



   None 

Information Attached




Action Required





-  Committee is requested to instruct








    as to any further action that is to be








    taken in respect of this matter.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

3rd January 2007
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